

AMERICAN PHILOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION

NEWSLETTER

DECEMBER 2002 VOLUME 25. NUMBER 6

TABLE OF CONTENTS

REPOSTING OF SURVEY OF AIA AND APA MEMBERS CONCERNING DATE OF JOINT ANNUAL MEETING

In 1998 the Archaeological Institute of America (AIA) and American Philological Association (APA) agreed to change the date of their joint annual meeting from the last week in December to the first week in January. When they made this change, the societies agreed to review their decision after three meetings in the new format, *i.e.*, in Spring-Summer 2003. To begin this review, the societies posted a survey on each of their web sites last Fall to determine members' attitudes about the new annual meeting dates. However, fewer than 400 responses were received to this initial call. The officers of both societies have therefore agreed to post this survey once again on each organization's web site and solicit additional responses.

Members of both societies who have not yet responded to this survey are urged to visit either the APA website at http://www.apaclassics.org or the AIA website at http://www.archaeological.org by February 15, 2003, and complete this short questionnaire. APA members without ready access to the web site may obtain a written version of the survey from the APA Office.

Five years ago, the decision to change the dates of the annual meeting was based on more than two thousand responses to a much longer questionnaire. The officers hope to have similar input from the members of both societies for their review of the new meeting dates.

LETTER FROM THE PRESIDENT

In the first of these columns back in February I wrote that I was growing increasingly optimistic about the future of the APA despite the many challenges facing us. In what seems like almost no time at all, I am now writing my last column. In many ways it has been a quiet year. Despite some financial problems, the APA is running smoothly. For this the credit goes to Adam Blistein and the rest of the APA staff, who have done a superb job meeting the ever increasing demands made on them. Many others have also worked hard in all areas of our operations, especially the six Vice Presidents. My role in all this has been minimal.

At another level, this has been a year of important change. The APA is still working to handle the transition we made a few years ago to a full-time (and fully paid) Executive Director. This position has enabled us to do many things we could not think of doing with a part-time Secretary Treasurer, but it is also one of the primary factors causing a deficit in our operating budget. Essentially we are doing more than our resources can support, and much of my attention has been on remedying this situation.

Since there is general agreement that we do not want to eliminate or significantly reduce most programs, we must find ways to increase revenue. My main effort in the past year has been to lay the groundwork for a major development effort. I have reported on our planning retreat in May. In addition, the Board of Directors has approved a brief Statement of Purpose to be used in fundraising. Now the hard work begins — actually raising the money — and here everyone can help. Contributions to the annual fund drive have increased substantially, but the percentage of members giving (an important benchmark for foundations we are soliciting) is far too small. Please consider even a

(See PRESIDENT on page 2)

PRESIDENT (from front cover)

\$5 or \$10 donation, if you cannot do more. You can also help simply by promoting Classics as widely as possible. Our field has enormous appeal in many ways, but we need to let others know this. So, the next time someone asks you, "Classics, what's that?" tell them not only what it is but why it's so exciting and valuable.

Finally, if you have not already done so, please go to the APA Web Site and fill out the survey about the annual meeting. In the coming year we will make a very important decision whether to stay with the new January date or return to the traditional late December date. There are strong feelings on both sides and it will not be an easy decision. But the more input we have from the membership, the better able we will be to serve your needs.

Michael Gagarin

Limited Print Distribution of December Newsletter

[Editor's Note: A more detailed version of this announcement appeared on Page 4 of the October 2002 Newsletter.] At the recommendation of the Finance Committee, the Board of Directors has approved very limited production and distribution of the traditional printed versions of the December issue of the Newsletter. This issue was chosen because the Association will realize considerable savings in printing and postage expenses and because its electronic version on the APA's web site is more timely and, for most members, more useful. In addition, unlike every other issue of the Newsletter, the December issue carries no important forms or rosters (e.g., the ballot, annual meeting or placement registration forms).

Institutional members of the Association (almost always libraries) will continue to receive printed versions of the December issue to ensure continuity in their collections. In addition, the Board recognizes that some individual members do not have adequate access to the Internet and has therefore authorized the Executive Director to send a copy of the printed version to any member on request.

These changes are part of an ongoing attempt to reduce Association expenses wherever possible so that our resources can be applied to essential programs. We appreciate the members' cooperation with these efforts.

MINUTES

Meeting of the Board of Directors of the American Philological Association September 13-14, 2002 Philadelphia, PA

The Board of Directors of the American Philological Association met at the Inn At Penn, Philadelphia, PA, on September 13, 2002. Those present were Professor Michael Gagarin, President, Dr. Adam D. Blistein, Professors Deborah D. Boedeker, Nancy Felson, Mary-Kay Gamel, Kathryn J. Gutzwiller, Elizabeth E. Keitel, Barbara F. McManus, James J. O'Donnell, Michael C. J. Putnam, Kurt A. Raaflaub, William H. Race, Kenneth J. Reckford, Jennifer T. Roberts, Jeffrey Rusten, Richard P. Saller, Matthew S. Santirocco, and David Sider. Prof. David H. Porter, Chair of the Development Committee, was present by invitation.

Fund-Raising Priorities

President Gagarin called the meeting to order at 8:20 p.m. In 2001 the Association's Development Committee had asked the Board for more specific instructions as to its fund-raising goals. As requested by the Board on January 3, 2002, President Gagarin had organized an *Ad Hoc* Committee on Long-Range Planning to evaluate existing and proposed new Association programs that required outside support. The Committee had consisted of long-time members familiar with various aspects of the Association's activities, and it met in May 2002. The report of this Committee, which had been distributed to the Board, had been divided into three broad categories:

- Building a Classics Community for the 21st Century
- II. Access to Resources and Tools
- III. A Model for Serving the Profession

Within those categories, it made recommendations for new or modified programs and, where it thought appropriate, it set new fund-raising goals for specific projects.

During the Summer, the Development Committee had reviewed the report of the *Ad Hoc* Committee's meeting. On behalf of the Development Committee, Prof. Porter thanked the Board for its positive responses to the Committee's two major requests from 2001: for an increased emphasis on annual giving and for a priori-

tized list of fund-raising goals. The *Ad Hoc* Committee had started the process of establishing the list of goals, but it would be important now for the Board to identify the most urgent projects for the attention of the Development Committee and to develop initial rationales for the amounts of money to be requested, while taking into account the current difficult climate for fund raising and the costs of such efforts. The Committee also asked that the Board generate a statement of purpose for the Association that would guide fund-raising efforts.

The Board discussed a preliminary draft of a statement of purpose that Dr. Blistein had based on the report of the *Ad Hoc* Committee. Directors made numerous suggestions for changes in language and format.

<u>Action</u>: President Gagarin stated that, with the assistance of several Directors, he would prepare a second draft of the statement for circulation to the entire Board.

The Directors went on to discuss the *Ad Hoc* Committee's recommendations concerning various APA programs.

Action: The Board asked the Development Committee to

- · seek in collaboration with other Classics organizations a planning grant of approximately \$25,000 to develop programs that would recruit and support secondary school teachers.
- · gradually build an endowment to support programs aimed at increasing the number of people from underrepresented minority groups who study and teach Classics.
- · solicit \$200,000 (\$150,000 for the program/\$50,000 for administration) to organize 6 summer seminars that would be open to students and teachers of Classics at all levels. The Directors agreed that existing summer programs are typically restricted to Classicists at a single educational level; these seminars would test the value of such events for a broader audience.
- · defer consideration of a number of initiatives to expand or enhance existing programs in the Education and Outreach Divisions.

- · consider fund-raising for the American Office of *l'Année Philologique* to be an important, immediate priority.
- · assist the Database of Classical Bibliography, as needed, to obtain matching funds for the remainder of the life of this project.
- · collaborate with Prof. O'Donnell, as needed, on the development of an electronic portal to digital and printed information in the Classics.
- · defer efforts to raise an endowment for the APA Office.
- · immediately seek a seed-grant for fund-raising infrastructure and consultancy.
- · defer efforts to find support for collection and analysis of data about the profession pending further information about these projects from Profs. O'Donnell and McManus.

Prof. Porter then absented himself from the meeting which was adjourned for the day at 11:15 p.m.

The Directors resumed their meeting at 8:10 a.m. on Saturday, September 14.

<u>Action</u>: The Board adopted the report of the *Ad Hoc* Committee on Long-Range Planning as amended during its discussion the previous evening.

Previous Meetings

The Directors had received copies of the minutes of their meetings of January 3, and 6, 2002. These documents had been approved by mail and published in the April 2002 issue of the Association's *Newsletter*.

Action: The minutes of the meeting of January 3, 2002, were approved.

A typographical error was noted in the minutes of January 6, 2002.

Action: With the correction of the typographical error, the minutes of the meeting of January 6, 2002, were approved. The Directors agreed that in the future minutes published in the *Newsletter* after approval by mail

should carry a note indicating that formal approval at the next Board meeting was still pending.

Executive Committee

The Directors had received minutes of the Executive Committee's conference call of July 24, 2002. The Committee had approved the budget for the Fiscal Year ending June 30, 2003, recommended by the Finance Committee as well as a \$5 increase in dues for institutional members effective January 1, 2003. The budget called for changes in policy concerning publication of the Directory of Members and the December Newsletter. The Executive Committee had also accepted Prof. Gagarin's recommendation that the Association commit up to \$1,000 to support National Latin Teacher Recruitment Week, a collaborative effort with the American Classical League and several regional Classics societies. The Executive Committee noted that the budget called for the Association to take on additional fund-raising responsibilities for the American Office of l'Année Philologique, and that the Finance Committee had approved changes in the allocation of the Association's financial assets. The Executive Committee had also endorsed the Finance Committee plan to deal with outstanding financial obligations of the Barrington Atlas project but asked that action on this matter be deferred until it could be considered by the entire Board.

During the Spring, the Archaeological Institute of America had requested that the Placement Committee be made a joint committee of the two societies since it was responsible for oversight of the Joint Placement Service. The Executive Committee had approved this change in the status of the Placement Committee as well as a plan to staff the Committee with 5 APA and 2 AIA appointees. This transition would be complete by January 2004. The Executive Committee also discussed the fact that the Association's By-Laws are silent about procedures for filling vacancies on committees caused when elected members cannot complete their terms and recommended that the Board propose an amendment to the membership that would remedy this omission.

After reporting on activity in his office, Dr. Blistein had disconnected from the call, and the remainder of the Committee conducted his annual performance review. President Gagarin reported that he had sent a letter to Dr. Blistein concerning this review.

Financial Matters

The Directors had received minutes of the Finance Committee's meeting of April 30, 2002, and its conference call of May 15, 2002. They had also received copies of the Auditors' Report for the Fiscal Year ended June 30, 2001, Preliminary Financial Statements for the Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2002, and the Budget for the Fiscal Year Ending June 30, 2003, that had been approved by the Finance Committee and then modified by the Executive Committee. Directors asked for additional presentations of financial data that would make it easier to determine whether the Association was making progress in its efforts to eliminate annual operating deficits. In general, the budget had been based on the assumption that the Association would not embark on any new programs or take on new fiscal responsibilities. Attached to the budget was a list of the few new items or policy decisions that had been approved by the Finance and Executive Committees.

<u>Action</u>: The budget for the Fiscal Year ending June 30, 2003, was approved.

The Directors reviewed reports on the performance of the Association's investments. In the Spring the Finance Committee had approved a reallocation of assets in the Association's endowment. An initial transfer had taken place in August; to date, the new allocation of funds had produced good results.

The Finance Committee had recommended an overall increase in dues for individual members. For 2001, the Board had restructured the dues rates in such a way that every member paid a dues amount equal to the same percentage (0.125) of the highest figure in his or her salary range. The Committee had recommended that the percentage rise to 0.13%. This change would produce an average increase in dues of \$3 per member. The Committee had also recommended that the category of Sustaining Member be eliminated. Instead, members should be encouraged to add donations to their dues payments; these contributions in turn could be acknowledged as charitable contributions.

Action: The Board approved the dues increase recommended by the Finance Committee. In addition, it created two additional salary categories (\$100,000-\$119,999 and \$120,000 and above) and deleted the phrase "Unemployed or partially employed" from the Reduced Rate Membership category.

The Board discussed remaining financial obligations of the *Barrington Atlas of the Greek and Roman World*. Although the Association was continuing to receive royalties on sales of the *Atlas* from the Princeton University Press, it was unlikely that these amounts would equal outstanding financial obligations. The Directors discussed steps to be taken in the future to ensure that long-term projects like the *Atlas* did not generate similar deficits.

Action: In accordance with a Finance Committee recommendation, the Board asked that *Atlas* vicars and compilers be polled to determine whether any would be willing to waive all or part of the payments still due to them. Once these responses were received, a final schedule of payments could be developed. President Gagarin stated that he would propose to the Board a method of ensuring ongoing oversight of sponsored projects.

Development

The Board discussed the 2002 annual giving campaign proposed by the Development Committee. Current and former directors would again receive a preliminary appeal; the subsequent appeal to the entire membership would then be able to cite the support of the campaign by the society's leadership. In the previous year all current and over 50% of former directors had made a contribution. The Committee hoped to increase that figure for 2002 and would ask current members of the Board to assist in this effort.

The Directors had received a copy of a letter to Dr. Blistein from the National Endowment for the Humanities (NEH) stating that the Association would need to develop an endowment for the American Office of *l'Année Philologique* and urging the APA to obtain some of this funding through an NEH Challenge Grant. Support for the Office from the NEH's Division of Preservation and Access could continue for 5 years during the life of the Challenge Grant.

Action: The Board approved the annual giving campaign for 2002. It also approved support for the travel and lodging of one Development Committee member to the annual meeting.

By-Laws and Regulations

The Board examined a draft of the By-Laws and Regulations that incorporated changes made during the previous year. In addition, it discussed the recommendation from the Executive Committee that the By-Laws

be changed to develop a mechanism to fill vacancies on committees normally filled by election.

Action: The Board approved a change to By-Law #24 that would allow it to fill vacancies on committees that were normally filled by election. Because this amendment affects the powers of Directors, it would need to be ratified by the membership at the annual meeting.

Action: Regulation #30 was changed to reflect the new status of the Placement Committee as a joint committee with AIA.

Action: Regulation #35 was changed to delete obsolete language concerning the activities within the division.

<u>Action</u>: Regulation #46 was changed to make the Committee on the Web Site and the Newsletter a standing committee.

<u>Action</u>: Regulation #52 was changed to reflect the move of the American Office of *l'Année Philologique* from the University of North Carolina to the University of Cincinnati.

The Board agreed to consider the following issues in January: endowment support of the monographs series now that Oxford University Press assumes all production expenses, an award for popularization of Classics, and the possibility of housing the Goodwin Award Committee in the Research Division.

Reports of Vice Presidents

Research. Prof. Boedeker expressed satisfaction that the web site of *l'Année Philologique* (APh) containing over 25 years worth of data from the Database of Classical Bibliography (DCB) was now available to subscribers although issues inhibiting subscriptions by North American institutions still needed to be resolved. The DCB itself had just received another grant from the Delmas Foundation and was making good progress in its work of putting all remaining APh data in digital form. The NEH had informed the Association that it was unwilling to provide annual support to the American Office of APh indefinitely but would continue this support for 5-7 years while the Association raised an endowment for the Office. An NEH challenge grant could be part of this endowment campaign.

NEH funding for the Thesaurus Linguae Latinae (TLL) Fellowship, however, seemed relatively secure. The

TLL was now giving serious attention to putting printed fascicles into digital form and was also using some of its funds to offer a fellowship to European scholars. In the future, this fellowship might also be made available to North American Classicists. The Thesaurus Linguae Graecae was altering its site license language to obtain additional subscribers and was forming an advisory board. APA might be asked to appoint representatives to this Board. The Ancient World Mapping Center was making good progress in its work to put all *Barrington Atlas* materials in digital form and to raise an endowment to ensure its continued operation.

Publications. Prof. Rusten reported that the transition of *TAPA* from an annual to semiannual publication was progressing well. The first paper bound edition would appear in December 2002, and the second in June 2003. Ultimately, the two issues would appear in May and November of each year. Various policy questions concerning the monographs series had been resolved with Oxford University Press. A policy for royalties on text-books now needed to be established.

Program. Directors had received copies of Prof. Race's report providing statistical information on submissions and acceptances of panels and abstracts. In response to a question, he stated that the Program Committee had no quota for acceptances; it evaluated each panel proposal and abstract individually and accepted or rejected each on its merits. The Committee had also submitted to the Board a proposal for a review of the annual meeting program, which had existed in its current form for about 10 years.

<u>Action</u>: The Board approved the formation of a special committee to review the annual meeting program and asked President Gagarin to propose a slate of members for this committee.

Dr. Blistein asked the Directors to consider an issue that had arisen recently concerning two overlapping abstract regulations: the requirement that all persons submitting abstracts be APA members and the provision for a one-time waiver of the membership rule for presenters who were either not from North America or not Classicists.

Action: The Board agreed that the one-time waiver should be made available only to presenters or respon-

dents invited to participate in At-Large and Committee panels. Authors submitting individual abstracts to the Association directly or responding to a call for abstracts from a three-year colloquium or affiliated group would not be eligible for this waiver.

Professional Matters. Prof. McManus described efforts to obtain current information for several Association databases (concerning the placement service, journal submissions and acceptances, and diversity in Classics departments) that had traditionally been maintained by the Committee on the Status of Women and Minority Groups (CSWMG). She was recording the data from these surveys in two readily available software programs and would ultimately publish statistical summaries of this information on the Association's web site. It had been six years since the Association had conducted its survey of enrollments, staffing, compensation, and course loads in Classics departments. Response to this survey had not been good in the past, and she recommended that an ad hoc committee review and revise the questionnaire before it was issued again.

<u>Action</u>: The Board asked Prof. McManus to chair an *ad hoc* committee to revise the departmental data questionnaire.

The Professional Matters Committee had organized a panel about pre-professional pressure on graduate students. The Committee's Subcommittee on Grievances had received three inquiries and one formal complaint since January 2002. The Classics Advisory Service had been asked to assist only one threatened department, and that was in the United Kingdom. As already described, CSWMG surveys had been brought up to date, but the Committee was discussing ways to improve response rates. The Placement Committee was reviewing the interview scheduling process at the annual meeting and drafting a pamphlet containing recommendations for appropriate behavior by job candidates. The Committee had also decided to eliminate its traditional open meeting at the annual meeting because of poor attendance in recent years. Instead, there would be a suggestion box in the Placement Office for participants' comments, and the Chair of the Placement Committee would be available for consultation in New Orleans.

<u>Action</u>: The Board asked to review any brochure for candidates before it was published.

Outreach. Prof. Roberts reported that the Outreach Committee was almost ready to post information on its Speakers' Bureau on the Association's web site. She distributed a current list of participating speakers; additional speakers would be added to this list as they became available. The Committee had again organized a panel for the upcoming MLA meeting and would take advantage of free display space at that meeting to distribute information about the APA. The Committee had also organized a panel for the APA meeting concerning adaptations of classical culture in the New Orleans area. The first issue of Amphora had been well received, and a second was being prepared for publication. A replacement would be needed soon for Co-Editor, Margaret Brucia. As the activities of the Outreach Division expanded, it might be necessary to appoint additional members of the Outreach Committee.

Education. Prof. Keitel stated that the Committee on Education had established three goals for the year: greater cooperation with other Classics organizations, particularly on National Latin Teacher Recruitment Week; scheduling annual meeting panels of interest to high school teachers on either the Saturday or Sunday of the meeting; and more publicity for those sessions. Local Arrangements Committee Co-Chair Davina McClain had furthered this effort by securing a grant from her institution, Loyola New Orleans, that would underwrite a special reduced registration rate for primary and secondary school teachers in Louisiana.

Both the Committee on Education and the Committee on Ancient History had organized panels for the New Orleans meeting. The Committee on Excellence in Teaching Awards had received eleven nominations in 2002, but there had been little response to the call for nominations for the Precollegiate Teaching Awards. Prof. Keitel noted that CAMWS had a similar problem with its precollegiate award. The Joint Committee (with ACL) on the Classics in American Education would discuss ways to increase the number of nominations. The Committee on Minority Scholarships once again operated a successful fund-raising breakfast at the 2002 Annual Meeting and had made two awards in 2002.

Other Business

Executive Director Report. The Directors had received a copy of the memorandum Dr. Blistein had submitted to the Executive Committee in July concerning his performance during the previous academic year. This docu-

ment described activities in the APA Office during that period to meet the various goals set by the Board in 2000 and 2001. APA interactions with Oxford University Press, the Johns Hopkins University Press, and the NEH had been discussed earlier in the meeting. The Association's relationship with the University of Pennsylvania remained cordial. Coordinator, Minna Duchovnay was attending the Classical Studies Department's introductory seminar for graduate students that Dr. Blistein had audited the previous year. Logistical arrangements for the annual meeting were being made on schedule, and the placement service was operating in a satisfactory manner. Dr. Blistein continued to represent the Association at meetings of the Coalition on the Academic Workforce which had been given a significant amount of program time at the upcoming meeting of the Association of American Colleges & Universities. Dr. Blistein had also been asked to fill the unexpired term of a member of the ACLS' Conference of Administrative Officers. He would serve in this capacity until May 2004.

Appointments to Committees. Because the Fall Board meeting was taking place a month earlier than in previous years, it had not been possible to pass on the names of volunteers for open positions to the appropriate vice presidents and for the vice presidents to prepare slates of potential members in time for this meeting. The Directors had received a list of positions to be filled and President Gagarin asked them to suggest potential committee members to the relevant vice president during the next few weeks.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:35 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, *Adam D. Blistein*Executive Director

CALL FOR APPLICATIONS FOR APA MINORITY SCHOLARSHIP PROGRAM

The Committee On Minority Scholarships of the American Philological Association invites applications from minority undergraduate students for a scholarship to be awarded for Summer 2003. The purpose of the scholarship is to further an undergraduate classics major's preparation for graduate work in Classics. Eligible pro-

posals might include (but are not limited to) participation in summer programs in Italy, Greece, Egypt, etc., or language training at institutions in the US or Canada. The maximum amount of the award will be \$3000.

Candidates will be judged on the basis of (a) their academic qualifications, especially in Classics (including demonstrated ability in at least one classical language), (b) the quality of their proposal for study with respect to preparation for a career in Classics, and (c) need. The application must be supported by a member of the APA.

The deadline for applications is February 14, 2003; we will announce the result by March 24, 2003. Applicants should submit (1) a letter of application describing the applicant's plans for Summer 2003 and his/her broader career goals; (2) an undergraduate transcript; (3) two letters of recommendation by faculty members or other professionals who have worked with the student during the past two years (at least one of these must be an APA member). NOTE: in "minority" we include African-American, Hispanic-American, Asian-American and Native-American students.

For application forms or further information, please go to the Committee's web page via the APA list of scholarships at http://www.apaclassics.org or directly at http://home.att.net/~c.c.major/ms/cmsfront.htm or contact Professor T. Davina McClain, Department of Classical Studies, Box 113, Loyola University of New Orleans, 6363 St. Charles Ave., New Orleans, LA 70118. Telephone: 504-865-3683. Fax: 504-865-2257. E-mail: mcclain@loyno.edu.

Donations in support of the Minority Student Scholarship Program should be sent to the Executive Director.

DECEASED MEMBERS

During 2002 the Association received reports of the deaths of the following members. We offer condolences to their families, friends, and colleagues. The names of life members are followed by an asterisk [*].

F. M. Combellack* Victor Coutant* John H. D'Arms Judith P. Ginsburg Cyrus H. Gordon
Mason Hammond*
Miroslav Marcovich
Walter Markowicz*
Peter Marshall
John McDiarmid*
Arti Mehta
Edward N. O'Neill
Norman T. Pratt*
Meyer Reinhold
Edgar Reinke*
Gerda Seligson
Ronald Godfrey Tanner

Carl R. Trahman* Francis J. Witty*

APA 50 YEAR CLUB

The APA salutes the following members who have supported its work for a half century or more. The year in which each joined the Association is given in parentheses. Please advise us if you observe any errors or omissions.

Stanislaus Akielaszek (1948)

John A. Anderson (1950)

James I. Armstrong (1948)

Charles L. Babcock (1951)

Helen H. Bacon (1947)

Cornelius Banta (1939)

Hazel E. Barnes (1940)

Herbert W. Benario (1950)

Janice M. Benario (1953)

Coleman H. Benedict (1937)

Anna Shaw Benjamin (1952)

Emmett L. Bennett (1945)

Edmund G. Berry (1944)

J. David Bishop (1946)

Francis R. Bliss (1951)

Herbert Bloch (1939)

Edward W. Bodnar (1948)

Lucy Brokaw (1927)

Robert J. Buck (1951)

Roberto Busa (1949)

William M. Calder III (1953)

John F. Callahan (1940)

Mary Eileen Carter (1948)

Lionel Casson (1937)

John P. Cavarnos (1949)

o á	i â ã ä å æçèéêëìíî	ï ð ñ ò ó	ôõö÷øùúûü	ý av
0	Now, typing Greek	fonts is as e	easy as 0 !°	ಖ
ð ñ	Now, typing Greek	Please send me	_copy(ies) of GK2003:	a:
:-	a Residen C	☐ Full Version - \$	\$50 (+ Postage: \$3 Domestic / \$5 Foreign)	బం
Ĵ	The delice The state of the sta	☐ GK2002 UPGI	RADE ONLY - \$10 (S&H Fee)	æ ç
7	Proceedings Loads For Maritude	Payment Method:		e'
ė.	Creak Let. S	☐ Check ☐ Visa	☐ Money Order☐ MasterCard	é ê
é	Who should buy GreekKeys 2003:	Credit Card Number		e:
NO.	New users of GK for the Macintosh	Expiration Date		_ _
o o	• Veteran GK users who want to use the software in	Signature Telephone Number		_ _ _
å	 conjunction with Macintosh OS X-native applications Those who want to use the GK keyboard in Macintosh 		Mail to:	î :
:ಡ	OS X (10.2)	Name		_ o
∑ಡ	Order Yours Today! FAX this form to: (215) 573-7874,	Address City, State, Zip		_
'G	or send to the address listed below.	Country		_ o′
'æ á	í â ã ä å æçèéêëìíî	ï ð ñ ò ó	$\hat{\mathbf{o}}$ $\tilde{\mathbf{o}}$ $\ddot{\mathbf{o}}$ \div \mathbf{o} $\hat{\mathbf{u}}$ $\hat{\mathbf{u}}$ $\hat{\mathbf{u}}$ $\hat{\mathbf{u}}$	ýo

Send orders for Greek Keys 2003 to:

APA - GK2003, 292 Logan Hall, University of PA, 249 S. 36th Street, Philadelphia, PA 19104-6304



Available February 1, 2003

CD is an updating of the GreekKeys 2002 CD released in May 2002. The updating addresses 10.2 and Apple's announcement that at some time during 2003 new Macs will cease to be ed in OS 9.

most important elements of the GreekKeys package that have been updated in this version:

now available for international versions of GreekKeys as well as for the US/Canada version.

rs on this disk can be run either under OS X (Classic environment) or under OS 9. This is some date in 2003 new Macs will not be able to be started in OS 9. The OS 9 Installer on the con such new Macs.

3. The installation of GreekKeys under OS X (10.2), released in August 2002, is now facilitated through new files, new AppleScript installers, and new documentation. Installation for all the international versions available for OS 9 is now included for OS X as well. OS X (10.2 and higher) now presents no substantial problems to the continued use of GreekKeys, whether in OS X-native applications or in Classic applications.

If you did not purchase GreekKeys 2002, use the order form below to obtain the new version. Those who purchased the GreekKeys 2002 CD between May 2002 and December 2002 have two choices if they wish to obtain the upgraded elements.

- (1) Contact the APA office by e-mail, identify yourself as a purchaser of GreekKeys 2002, and request a password for downloading the new files from the password-protected download page accessible from the GreekKeys support site: http://socrates.berkeley.edu/~pinax/GreekKeys.html
- (2) Use the order form above to request that a GreekKeys 2003 CD be sent to you at the cost of \$10 to cover shipping and handling.

Important Note: This upgrade is not necessary for anyone who is a legal owner of a previous version of GreekKeys keyboard resources and who is not having trouble with installation or fonts.

Announcing **PANDORA 3**Available February 1, 2003

ABOUT PANDORA 3

PANDORA 3, a significant upgrade in usability and features over Pandora 2.5.x, is a Classic Macintosh program and does not run natively in OS X, but will work normally in the Classic environment if your computer is started in OS X. **PANDORA 3** is designed for searching the CD-ROM version E of the Thesaurus Linguae Graecae, which you must obtain separately (http://www.tlg.uci.edu/~tlg/).

SYSTEM REQUIREMENTS

- Mac System 7.5-9.x or OS X with Classic environment.
- CD-drive or CD-compatible optical drive.
- Either a GreekKeys-compatible font (such as Athenian, Attika, Kadmos) or a Linguist's Software Greek font.

CONTENTS OF THE PANDORA CD

- Two versions of the **PANDORA 3** software:
 - PANDORA 3 Standalone folder, containing PANDORA 3 as an independent application and the required associated files. This is the RECOMMENDED version for any user with a relatively modern computer with ample free space on the hard disk.
 - PANDORA 3 Stack folder, containing PANDORA 3 as a HyperCard stack to be used with the free HyperCard
 Player (not included) and the required associated files. This is an ALTERNATIVE version for users who do
 not wish to install the Standalone version.
 - A QuickStart document in PDF format.
 - Pandora Manuals folder, containing the full instructions and help for PANDORA 3 in MS Word format and in PDF format.
 - Free Font folder, containing the font Athenian in TrueType format, which is made freely available by the American Philological Association. Information about the APA's GreekKeys software and fonts is included on the CD.

_		
,		
	ハミェ	

\$35 plus postage (\$3 domestic/\$5 overseas)

Please send me copy(ies) of PANDORA 3.			
Payment Method: Check Money Order Visa MasterCard	Ship To:		
\$35 plus postage (\$3 Domestic / \$5 Foreign)	Name Address		
Please PRINT CLEARLY or TYPE: Credit Card Number	City, State, Zip		
Expiration Date			
Signature	The American Philological Association 292 Logan Hall, 249 S. 36th Street		
Telephone Number			
Order Your Copy Today! Orders can be Faxed to (215) 573-7874, or Mail Orders can be sent to the APA Office	Philadelphia, PA 19104-6304 USA Telephone: 215-898-4975, FAX: 215-573-7874 E-mail: apaclassics@sas.upenn.edu		

50 YEAR CLUB (from page 8)

John R. Clark (1953)

Wendell Clausen (1945)

Frederick B. Clifford (1950)

David D. Coffin (1947)

Edith Croft (1949)

Phillip H. De Lacy (1936)

Daniel DeMontmollin (1951)

Samuel F. Etris (1946)

Louis H. Feldman (1950)

Barbara Georgacas (1947)

Marie Giuriceo (1953)

Cecil Page Golann (1944)

Frank J. Groten (1949)

James W. Halporn (1951)

Richmond Hathorn (1948)

Charles Henderson (1950)

Henry M. Hoenigswald (1940)

Oswald C. J. Hoffman (1940)

Herbert M. Howe (1942)

Louise Price Hoy (1947)

Rolf O. Hubbe (1950)

Eleanor G. Huzar (1951)

Henry R. Immerwahr (1941)

Harriet C. Jameson (1938)

Michael H. Jameson (1948)

Mary Emily Keenan (1934)

Anna Dale Kek (1940)

George A. Kennedy (1952)

Gordon L. Keyes (1943)

Gordon M. Kirkwood (1941)

Lynn Kirtland (1935)

George Labban, Jr. (1949)

Robert E. Lane (1948)

Mabel Lang (1945)

Francis D. Lazenby (1946)

Robert J. Lenardon (1952)

Saul Levin (1948)

Philip Levine (1952)

Martha Hoffman Lewis (1950)

Naphtali Lewis (1938)

L. R. Lind (1932)

Robert B. Lloyd (1952)

Werner Loewy (1947)

Herbert S. Long (1941)

Mary Louise Lord (1941)

Janet M. MacDonald (1922)

Joseph P. Maguire (1946)

Giacinto Mateucig (1945)

Edward C. May (1939)

Philip Mayerson (1949)

Alexander G. McKay (1947)

William T. McKibben (1948)

P. J. McLaughlin (1944)

Gordon M. Messing (1946)

Bruce M. Metzger (1940)

Robert T. Meyer (1948)

Mary E. Milham (1952)

Erving R. Mix (1952)

Anna Lydia Motto (1953)

Paul Robert Murphy (1938)

Grace Freed Muscarella (1953)

Francis Newton (1951)

Helen F. North (1946)

George F. Osmun (1950)

Martin Ostwald (1949)

Frank G. Pickel (1948)

W. Kendrick Pritchett (1939)

Margaret Elaine Reesor (1950)

L. Richardson, Jr. (1951)

Henry S. Robinson (1941)

Thomas G. Rosenmeyer (1947)

Joseph J. Schmuch (1950)

James E. Seaver (1948)

Mary W. Singer (1944)

Robert J. Smutny (1950)

Frank M. Snowden (1938)

Grundy Steiner (1940)

Zeph Stewart (1950)

Arthur F. Stocker (1940)

Olin J. Storvick (1952)

H. Lloyd Stow (1936)

F. Ellenor M. Swallow (1944)

Graves H. Thompson (1935)

Edward P. Torrey (1942) Albert H. Travis (1940)

Myra L. Uhlfelder (1946)

Ralph L. Ward (1946)

Harry E. Wedeck (1928)

Elizabeth Lyding Will (1945)

John C. Williams (1951)

Alice S. Wilson (1950)

Ethyle R. Wolfe (1947)

Dues Rates for 2003

Dues invoices for 2003 were mailed to members in December 2002. Please inform the Association Office if (continued on the next page) you have not yet received your invoice. At the recommendation of the Finance Committee, the Board of Directors has increased dues for all members for 2003. The Board took this step with reluctance but considered the new rates to be an important component of its efforts to reduce expenses and increase income. For the large majority of members, dues have increased by no more than \$4 per year. Members at the highest salary levels (\$90,000 and above) will pay \$5 to \$55 more, and the rates for new life members are substantially higher. The new dues structure adopted by the Board two years ago, which calculates dues for all ordinary members on the basis of a single percentage rate, has been retained. This year's increase is the first for all members since 1993.

Salary	Dues
\$120,000 and up	\$182
\$100,00-119,999	\$156
\$90,000-99,999	\$130
\$80,000-89,999	\$117
\$70,000-79,999	\$104
\$60,000-69,999	\$91
\$50,000-59,999	\$78
\$40,000-49,999	\$65
\$35,000-39,999	\$52
\$30,000-34,999	\$46
\$25,000-29,999	\$39
\$20,000-24,999	\$33
under \$20,000	\$26
Reduced Rate Membership Students	\$20
Second person in Joint Membersh	nip
Institutional Subscriber	\$80
Life Membership	\$2,000
Joint Life Membership	\$2,500

Payment of dues is requested by March 31, 2003 to ensure prompt delivery of the Spring 2003 issue of *TAPA* (Volume 133, #1).

A WARDS TO MEMBERS

Edward M. Harris, Columbia University, will be Professeur invité at the University of Paris I (Panthéon-Sorbonne) from December 2002 to January 2003.



Robert M. Kaster, Princeton University, has received an NEH Fellowship for University Teachers for 2003-

2004 in support of his project on Roman ethical emotions.



Christoph Konrad, Texas A&M University, was honored with a college-level teaching award. The award is sponsored by the University's Association of Former Students.

ANNOUNCEMENTS

The John J. Winkler Memorial Prize. The John J. Winkler Memorial Trust invites all undergraduate and graduate students in North America (plus those currently unenrolled who have not as yet received a doctorate and who have never held a regular academic appointment) to enter the ninth competition for the John J. Winkler memorial prize. This year the Prize will be a cash award of \$1250.

The Prize is intended to honor the memory of John J. ("Jack") Winkler, a classical scholar, teacher, and political activist for radical causes both within and outside the academy, who died of AIDS in 1990 at the age of 46. Jack believed that the profession as a whole discourages young scholars from exploring neglected or disreputable topics, and from applying unconventional or innovative methods to their scholarship. He wished to be remembered by means of an annual Prize that would encourage such efforts. In accordance with his wishes, the John J. Winkler Memorial trust awards a cash prize each year to the author of the best undergraduate or graduate essay in any risky or marginal field of classical studies. Topics include (but are not limited to) those that Jack himself explored: the ancient novel, the sex/gender systems of antiquity, the social meanings of Greek drama, and ancient Mediterranean culture and society. Approaches include (but are not limited to) those that Jack's own work exemplified: feminism, anthropology, narratology, semiotics, cultural studies, ethnic studies, and lesbian/gay studies.

The Prize is intended to encourage new work rather than to recognize scholarship that has already proven itself in more traditional venues. Essays submitted for the prize should not, therefore, be previously published or accepted for publication. The winner of the 2002 Winkler prize was Tamara Chin, a graduate student in Comparative Literature at the University of California, Berkeley. The title of Ms. Chin's essay was "Compul-

sory Heterotextuality: Sappho 31 Meets Shijing [Book of Songs] 1."

The winner of the 2003 Prize will be selected from among the contestants by a jury of five: David Braaten, Shelia Murnaghan (U. of Pennsylvania), Danielle Allen (U. of Chicago), John Rundin (U of Texas, San Antonio), and Craig Williams (City University of New York). The Trust reserves the right not to confer the Prize in any year in which the essays submitted to the competition are judged insufficiently prizeworthy.

The deadline for submissions is March 1, 2003. Essays should not exceed the length of 40 pages, including notes and bibliography, but excluding illustrations or figures. Electronic submission is preferred, in any version of MS Word or plain text format. Please include a letter or email with your essay in which you provide the following information: your college/university, your department or program of study, whether you are a graduate or undergraduate, your email and regular mail addresses, and the title of your work. Contestants may send their essays and address any inquiries to: Kirk Ormand, Dept. of Classics, Oberlin College, Oberlin, OH 44074; kirk.ormand@oberlin.edu.

$$\Diamond$$
 \Diamond \Diamond \Diamond

The Library of Early Christianity, founded by a challenge grant from the NEH and with the support of many members of the APA, solicits new texts / translations of patristic works of all genres and languages. We intend to publish documentary and literary works of early Christianity in affordable, up-to-date, bi-lingual editions accompanied by historical introductions and some critical and explanatory notes. We are especially interested in works that are not easily available elsewhere. For a copy of the editorial guidelines and for any other information, please contact: Dr. J. Petruccione, Editorial Director, the LEC, The Dept. of Greek and Latin, The Catholic University of America, Washington, D.C., 20064; e-mail: Petruccione@cua.edu.

$$\diamond$$
 \diamond \diamond \diamond

"Worlds Intertwined: Etruscans, Greeks, and Romans," the reinstallation of the permanent classical galleries at the *University of Pennsylvania Museum of Archaeology and Anthropology*, opens on March 16, 2003. More than 1000 ancient artifacts will be on display – including marble and bronze sculptures, jewelry, metalwork, mosaics, glass vessels, gold and silver coins, and pottery of exceptional artistic and historical renown –

drawn from the Museum's outstanding Mediterranean collection of more than 30,000 objects, dating from 3000 BC to the 5th century AD.

The opening will be marked with an international symposium, "The Etruscans Revealed: New Perspectives on Pre-Roman Italy," March 28 & 29, 2003. Leading scholars will present their latest findings on the ancient Etruscans. Further information is available from the Museum's web site, www.museum.upenn.edu, or by telephone at 215-898-4000.



The Hood Museum of Art, Dartmouth College, in Hanover, NH, in collaboration with Guest Curators Jenifer Neils, Ruth Coulter Heede Professor, Department of Art History and Art, Case Western Reserve University and John Oakley, Chancellor Professor/Forrest D. Murden Jr. Professor and Chair, Department of Classical Studies, The College of William and Mary in Virginia, is proud to announce the very first major exhibition to explore childhood in Ancient Greece.

"Coming of Age in Ancient Greece: Images of Childhood in the Classical Past," will open at the Hood Museum of Art in August, 2003 and will travel to the Cincinnati Art Museum, and the J. Paul Getty Museum in 2004. The exhibition will be accompanied by a fully illustrated scholarly catalogue and symposia. Additional information is available from the museum's website: www.hoodmuseum.dartmouth.edu or by telephone at (603) 646-2808.

(Continued - See ANNOUNCEMENTS on page 18)

MEETINGS / CALLS FOR ABSTRACTS

The Classical Association, University of Leeds, April 1-4, 2004. In 2004 the University of Leeds will be celebrating its centenary, and is pleased to host the annual conference of the Classical Association of England and Wales. Classics has been taught at the University continuously from its original foundation as the Yorkshire College in 1874. The city of Leeds is the fastest growing city in the UK, and the largely Victorian centre has been restored and revived over the past decade. Well known for its music, theatre and sport, Leeds is also close to an exceptional number of places of historic interest and the outstanding natural scenery of the Yorkshire Dales.

Accommodation, meals and academic sessions will all be in Bodington Hall, a modern hall of residence situated on the outskirts of Leeds; a frequent bus service links Bodington to the city centre. Overseas participants can reach Leeds easily via Manchester International Airport (flights from the USA and elsewhere) or Leeds-Bradford airport (flights from continental Europe and within the UK). Both airports are well served by train and bus links to Leeds. Excursions will be arranged to places of interest in Yorkshire.

Proposals for papers (20 minutes duration) on the topics suggested below, or on any aspect of the Classical World, are invited; offers of co-ordinated panels of papers are particularly welcomed, as are proposals from graduate students and school-teachers. Title and an abstract (not more than 400 words) should be sent to the address below (preferably by e-mail) not later than **31st August 2003**.

Suggested topics for panels:

The Olympic Games Travel (ancient and modern) Industry and technology Arms and armour The family Greek and Roman Religion Myth and iconography Sculpture Hellenistic poetry The uses of rhetoric The reception of Homer Cicero Tacitus Biography Epistolary literature Classical Tradition in music and art

Further information is available from CA 2004, School of Classics, University of Leeds, Leeds LS2 9JT, UK. Telephone: +44-113-343-3537. FAX: +44-113-343-3554. E-mail: ca2004@leeds.ac.uk. Web Site (effective June 2003): http://www.leeds.ac.uk/classics/ca2004.

 \diamond \diamond \diamond \diamond

Euroclassica Meeting On Medieval Latin, University of Vienna, April 23-26, 2003. This meeting is sponsored by the Federal Association of Teachers of Latin and Greek in Austria and The Department of Classical Philology, Medieval and Neolatin Studies at the Uni-

versity of Vienna. Further information is available from Mrs. Wilhelmine Widhalm-Kupferschmidt, Leopoldauer Platz 82/3, A-1210 Wien, Austria. Fax 0043 – 1 – 258 01 39. E-mail: widhalm@gmx.net.



Nova Tellus International Colloquium, September 3-5, 2003, National Autonomous University of Mexico, Mexico City, Mexico. To commemorate its twentieth anniversary, Nova Tellus, the journal of the University's Center of Classical Studies, invites scholars to submit papers on topics of their choice in any of the following three areas: Classical Greek Philology, Classical Latin Philology and Classical Tradition in Mexico. Since Nova Tellus is publishing the selected papers, all submissions should conform to the following editorial guidelines:

- a) Research must be unpublished.
- b) Papers are to be submitted ready for publication. Format: Microsoft Word. Greek font: preferably Kadmos-Sal.
- c) Please include an abstract in English along with your paper (and if possible, another in Spanish) of no more than 8 lines each.
- d) All selected papers will be published in Spanish and if necessary will be translated by *Nova Tellus*.

Contributors will be automatically registered as speakers in the colloquium if their papers are accepted. Papers should not exceed 20 minutes in length. Speakers will be asked to read their papers in Spanish.

Please send your papers by e-mail to Bulmaro Reyes Coria (nouatellus@yahoo.com.mx) or on a floppy disk to the following address:

Bulmaro Reyes Coria Instituto de Investigaciones Filológicas Circuito Mario de la Cueva Cd. Universitaria, CP 04510 México, D.F. México.

The deadline for submissions is March 2003.

Byzantine Studies Conference, Bates College, October 17-19, 2003. A call for abstracts will be published in January. See www.byzconf.edu or write to Prof. Tia Kolbaba, Dept. of History, Princeton University, Princeton, NJ 08544. E-mail: kolbaba@princeton.edu.



International Society for Neoplatonic Studies, New Orleans, LA, June 5-8, 2003. Current information on this meeting, including calls for panels and abstracts, can be found on the society's web site: http://www.isns.us/index.htm. Further details can be obtained from Prof. John F. Finamore, Department of Classics, University of Iowa, Iowa City, IA 52242. Telephone: (319) 335-0288; FAX: (319) 335-2326; E-Mail: john-finamore@uiowa.edu.

 \diamond \diamond \diamond \diamond

Approaches To Ancient Medicine, University of Reading, 21-22 August, 2003. Proposals for 20-minute papers, with a provisional title and a summary of up to 200 words, should be submitted by 15 March 2003 to the address below. The organizers are looking for a wide range of disciplinary and methodological approaches. Papers from those new to the field of ancient medicine are particularly welcome.

For abstract submission and meeting information write to P.J. van der Eijk, Professor of Greek, University of Newcastle, Classics, School of Historical Studies, Newcastle upon Tyne NE1 7RU, ENGLAND. Telephone: +44.191.2228262. FAX: +44.191.2226484. E-mail: philip.van-der-eijk@ncl.ac.uk.

 \diamond \diamond \diamond \diamond

The International Association for Greek Philosophy announces the 15th International Conference on Greek Philosophy on the topic, *Conceptions Of Philosophy: Ancient And Modern, Greece, August 1 - 7, 2003.* Current information can be obtained from the IAGP web site: http://www.hri.org/iagp/ or from the Association at 5, Simonidou Str., 174 56 Alimos,-GREECE. Telphone: 30-210-99 23 281. FAX:30-210-72 48 979. Website: http://www.hri.org/iagp/.

 \diamond \diamond \diamond \diamond

Onward to the Olympics, Historical Perspectives on the Olympic Games, Waterloo, Ontario, Canada, October 3-4, 2003. This international conference on Olympic history, ancient to modern, is sponsored by The Canadian Academic Institute in Athens and Wilfrid Laurier University, with participating institutions: the University of Guelph, the University of Western Ontario, and the University of Windsor. Papers are invited on topics within the purview of the history of the Olympic Games, including, for example, gender issues, commercialism, political interference, idealism and spectacle. Abstracts (maximum 300 words) should be submitted to the conference chairs: Dr. Gerald Schaus (gschaus@wlu.ca)

(ancient Olympics) or Dr. Stephen Wenn (swenn@wlu.ca) (modern Olympics) by Friday, February 28, 2003. Mail submissions may be sent to either chair at Wilfrid Laurier University, Waterloo, Ontario, Canada, N2L 3C5. Papers should be no longer than 20 minutes. Submissions will be reviewed for selection by appropriate members of the organizing committee.

SUMMER PROGRAMS

Rural Washington Latin Seminar (Conventicvlvm Rvsticvm Vasintoniense), Wenatchee Area of Washington State, June 19-29, 2003. The moderators will be Stephen Berard, professor of World Languages, Wenatchee Valley College; Terence Tunberg, Professor of Classics, University of Kentucky/Lexington; and James Dobreff, veteran moderator of the Lexington Conventicula.

This Conventiculum Rusticum will be an excellent opportunity for practicing speaking Latin. Most days we will take an excursion during which the participants, with the help of moderators, will not only chat among themselves in Latin but also describe in Latin everything they see: trees and plants, mountains and glaciers, rivers, animals, birds, insects, weather, and many other things. This seminar will be of special interest to those who enjoy the outdoors and who would like to improve their Latin skills in friendly conversation while hiking through forests, mountains, and other rural settings.

Further information is available from Prof. Stephen A. Berard, Department of World Languages, Wenatchee Valley College, 1300 Fifth Street, Wenatchee, WA 98801, USA. Telephone: 509-662-1651, ext. 2219. Email: SBerard@wvc.edu.

 \diamond \diamond \diamond \diamond

Conventiculum Latinum, Annual Workshop For Spoken Latin, University Of Kentucky, Lexington, 22 July-31 July, 2003. These summer workshops have become internationally known for providing a stimulating occasion in which participants can live for an extended period of time in an all-Latin environment, speaking and hearing no language but Latin. Our Latin workshops are exclusively designed for those who want to cultivate the active use of Latin in speaking and conversation. They are NOT designed for people who are still learning essential Latin grammar. All participants should be able to read Latin, and feel reasonably secure in their

knowledge of basic morphology and syntax. However, previous experience in speaking Latin is not necessary. These seminars should be especially valuable for teachers in schools and universities, or any other cultivators of the Latin language, who want to gain some ability to carry on truly ex-tempore conversation in correct Latin on a wide range of subjects. Many participants will find that cultivating the active use of Latin helps their reading fluency.

Sessions will be aimed exclusively at developing ability in speaking and comprehension in listening to others, and will involve intensive work from morning until early evening (with breaks for lunch, etc; of course). Themes for discussion will involve books and literature, but discussions will also be devoted to questions pertaining to every day life. We also invite participants who are already experienced in the spoken use of Latin. It is our intention that the *conventiculum* will provide such participants with a pleasant opportunity to practice their speaking skills and meet like-minded others.

Those interested in participating in this event should contact Prof. Terence Tunberg at the following e-mail address: terentius us@yahoo.com.

 \diamond \diamond \diamond \diamond

Classical Summer School, American Academy In Rome, 23 June - 1 August 2003. This program is open to graduate students (and mature undergraduates) of Classics, ancient history, Classical art, or Classical archaeology; and to middle school, high school and twoyear college teachers, a significant component of whose teaching involves Latin, ancient Greek, or Classical civilization. The Classical Summer School provides participants with a well-founded understanding of the growth and development of the ancient city of Rome and its immediate environs from the earliest times to the age of Constantine through a careful study of material remains and literary sources. Daily visits to sites and museums are accompanied by lectures to introduce the material and place it within its context. Besides frequent excursions within Rome, the group will take field trips to major sites such as Palestrina, Sperlonga, the Alban Hills, Ostia, Cerveteri, Tarquinia, and Veii. The director is Professor Ann Vasaly, Department of Classics, 745 Commonwealth Avenue, Boston University, Boston, MA 02215, (617) 353-2427, vasaly@bu.edu.

Information may be obtained from American Academy in Rome, 7 East 60 Street, New York, NY 10022-1001, Telephone: 212 751-7200, Ext.41. E-mail: Info@aarome.org, Web site: www.aarome.org. The application deadline is March 3, 2003.



NEH Seminar for College & University Teachers: Aristotle on Meaning and Thought, San Diego, CA, June 30-August 1, 2003. Co-directors: Deborah K. Modrak, University of Rochester; Mark Wheeler, San Diego State University. Visiting Scholars: David Charles, Oxford University; Robert Bolton, Rutgers University; Frank Lewis, University of Southern California. Information on this Seminar is available from Prof. Mark Wheeler, Department of Philosophy, 5500 Campanile Dr., San Diego State University, San Diego, CA 92182-8142. Telephone: 619/594-6706. E-mail address: lyceum@rohan.sdsu.edu. Web site: http://aristotle.sdsu.edu.



Philosophy and Science in the Greco-Roman World, Central European University, Budapest, Hungary, July 7-18, 2003. The program will concentrate on the relationship of philosophy and scientific thought in the Greco-Roman world, from the Pre-Socratics through the Hellenistic age up to the close of classical antiquity, with special emphasis on how mathematics, natural sciences, astronomy, and medicine influenced philosophy, and on the other hand, how philosophy and its methods and techniques framed science and scientific knowledge.

Courses will be offered by Katerina Ierodiakonou (Athens/Oxford), André Laks (Lille), Henry Mendell (Los Angeles), Reviel Netz (Stanford), David Sedley, (Cambridge) and Leonid Zhmud (St Petersburg). Prospective participants (at the graduate student or the junior faculty level) should register at the Summer University web page, www.ceu.hu/sun/sunindx.html, or contact the course directors Gabor Betegh, BeteghG@ceu.hu, or Istvan Bodnar, BodnarI@ceu.hu.

(Continued - see SUMMER PROGRAMS on page 18)

FUNDING OPPORTUNITIES / FELLOWSHIPS

The *Woodrow Wilson National Fellowship Foundation* is pleased to announce two humanities grant competitions:

The Humanities at Work Practicum Grants Competition. In 2003 the Woodrow Wilson Humanities at Work program will award 20 Practicum Grants of up to \$2,000 to support PhD students in the humanities who have created summer internships (taking place between May and September) that engage their scholarship in a context outside of college teaching and research. Application Deadline: March 17, 2003. For the Practicum Grants RFP, information on past grant winners, and a printable application visit the Woodrow Wilson Foundation's website at http://www.woodrow.org/phd/Practicum/practicum.html.

Public Scholarship Grants Competition. Partnership grants for partnerships of arts and humanities faculty and community-based artists, humanists, educators, etc., who have defined and designed a collaborative project in community creativity at the local, regional or national level. Each project may request up to \$10,000; up to seven of these grants will be awarded. Application Deadline: February 12, 2003.

Curricular design grants for faculty teams to investigate ways to integrate public scholarship into doctoral curricula. Funds may be used to support planning and/ or a small-scale pilot. Proposals should include evidence of institutional support, a record of engagement in public scholarship, and demonstrated experience in effective curricular design. All past Public Scholarship Grant winners whose projects fall within the emphasis of the 2003 grants are encouraged to apply. Each project may request up to \$10,000; two or three of these grants will be awarded. More information about the Public Scholarship Grants program, the RFP, and a printable application are available on the Woodrow Wilson Foundation website at http://www.woodrow.org/imagining-america.

 \diamond \diamond \diamond \diamond

American Research Institute in Turkey (ARIT). ARIT directly supports and administers a number of programs of fellowships for scholarly research and for language study in Turkey for U.S.-based scholars and graduate students. ARIT Fellows come from all regions of the country and represent many fields of the humanities and social sciences. ARIT fellowships support individual research projects in ancient, historical, and modern times in all fields of the humanities and social sciences, that must be carried out in Turkey. For a complete listing of fellowships available see the Institute's web site (http:/

/ccat.sas.upenn.edu/ARIT/FellowshipPrograms.htm) or communicate with the Institute at the following address: ARIT · University of Pennsylvania Museum · 33rd and Spruce Streets · Philadelphia, PA 19104-6324. Telephone: (215) 898-3474; FAX: (215) 898-0657; E-mail: leinwand@sas.upenn.edu.



Applications are invited for two Whiting Foundation Post-Doctoral Fellowships in the Humanities at Princeton University, for the academic year 2003-4. The purpose of this award is to identify two outstanding humanities scholars early in their careers and give them the opportunity to undertake and/or complete a major project, interact with a group of diverse post-doctoral fellows and regular Princeton faculty, and contribute to the undergraduate teaching program at Princeton University. Each fellowship will be for 12 months' tenure, beginning September 1, 2003. Whiting post-doctoral fellows will be appointed in a regular Princeton department as their "home" during the tenure of the fellowship. Fellowship holders will be expected to be in residence spending the bulk of their time on their own research and to present a seminar on their work at least once during the year in their department of appointment. In addition, fellows would be expected to teach one undergraduate course during the academic year. The fellowship may be renewable for one additional year pending continuation of funding.

Those who have been awarded a Ph.D. from a U.S. institution of higher education between January 1, 2001 and January 1, 2003, in the fields of architecture (history, theory, and criticism), art history, language and literature, history (including history of science), East Asian Studies, Near Eastern Studies, Philosophy (including political philosophy and classical philosophy), and religious studies, are encouraged to apply. There are no age or citizenship restrictions. Interested applicants should send, in addition to a letter of application, a current curriculum vitae, including educational background, professional experience, and prior publications; an abstract of their completed Ph.D. dissertation; a twopage statement of their proposed research and writing project for the fellowship; and two confidential letters of recommendation, one from their dissertation supervisor and a second from another established scholar in their field.

Applications should be sent to Prof. William B. Russel, Dean of the Graduate School, 205 Nassau Hall, Princeton University, Princeton, NJ 08544. Applications are due on or before February 15, 2003.

ANNOUNCEMENTS (from page 13)

Call for Applicants for the Position of Editor, The Classical Outlook. The American Classical League invites applications for the position of Editor of The Classical Outlook, the most widely circulated Classics journal in North America.

The Editor is responsible for the evaluation of materials for publication, with the assistance of an editorial board, and for the production and mailing (via mailing service) of four quarterly issues per annum.

The position is not salaried, but a generous travel budget is provided to cover costs of attending the ACL's annual Institute each June as well as a mid-year Executive Committee meeting (ordinarily held at ACTFL or APA) and other professional meetings.

The Editor's home institution (generally a college or university) is expected to provide released time, office space, and clerical assistance at a level sufficient to produce high quality camera-ready copy for printing. ACL covers all other expenses, including phone, printing, mailing, etc., in the form of a grant to the host institution.

Dossiers, including letter of application, curriculum vitae, and evidence of achievement in scholarship, teaching, and professional service, as well as editorial experience, should be mailed by 15 March 2003 to Editor Search Committee, American Classical League, Miami University, Oxford OH 45056. Inquiries may be directed to the committee at that same address.

Candidates will be interviewed at the 2003 meetings of either the American Philological Association, 3-6 January in New Orleans, LA, or the Classical Association of the Middle West and South, 3-5 April in Lexington, KY.

Appointment will be confirmed by the ACL Council at its June 2003 meeting, and the new Editor will be responsible for publication of the journal commencing with the Winter 2004 issue, following an orientation by the current Editor and Senior Associate Editor on the

campus of the University of Georgia during the summer of 2003.

SUMMER PROGRAMS (from page 16)

4th Annual 8-Week Intensive Latin and Greek Summer School, University College, Cork Ireland, 30 June - 21 August 2003. The Department of Ancient Classics offers an intensive 8-week Summer School for beginners with parallel courses in Latin and Greek. The courses are primarily aimed at postgraduate students in diverse disciplines who need to acquire a knowledge of either of the languages for further study and research, and at teachers whose schools would like to reintroduce Latin and Greek into their curriculum. In each language 6 weeks will be spent completing the basic grammar and a further 2 weeks will be spent reading simple texts. Students in the Latin course will have the option of reading classical or medieval texts in the final 2 weeks. Where space permits, consideration will be given to applicants who wish to attend part of the course only. For further information and an application form please visit our website: http://www.ucc.ie/acad/classics/ summ_sch.html or contact Vicky Janssens, Department of Ancient Classics, University College Cork, Ireland, tel: +353 21 4903618/2359, fax +353 21 4903277, email: v.janssens@ucc.ie

The American Philological Association *Newsletter* (ISSN 0569-6941) is published six times a year (February, April, June, August, October, and December) by the American Philological Association. (\$3.00 of the annual dues is allocated to the publication of the *Newsletter*.) Send materials for publication; communications on Placement, membership, changes of address; and claims to: Executive Director, American Philological Association, 292 Logan Hall, University of Pennsylvania, 249 S. 36th Street, Philadelphia, PA 19104-6304. Third-class postage paid at Philadelphia, PA.

Telephone: (215) 898-4975 Facsimile: (215) 573-7874

E-mail: apaclassics@sas.upenn.edu Website: http://www.apaclassics.org

IMPORTANT DATES FOR APA MEMBERS

February 3, 2003	Postmark Deadline for Submission of Abstracts to APA Office for Consideration for Organizer-Refereed Panels and - in most cases - for Submission of Abstracts to Organizers of Three-Year Colloquia and Affiliated Groups (see individual calls for abstracts for specific instructions)
February 14, 2003	Postmark Deadline for Submission of Minority Scholarship Applications (see page 7)
February 15, 2003	Revised Deadline for Completion of Online Survey Concerning Annual Meeting Dates (see page 1)
March 3-7, 2003	National Latin Teacher Recruitment Week (see page 19)
March 17, 2003	Postmark Deadline for Submission of Proposals for At-Large and Committee Panels for 2004 Annual Meeting and for Organizer-Refereed Panels, Three-Year Colloquia, and Affiliated Group Charters for 2005 Annual Meeting
March 31, 2003	Deadline for Receipt of Dues Payments to Ensure Prompt Delivery of <i>TAPA</i> Volume 133, #1 (Spring 2003) (<i>see page 11</i>)
May 16, 2003	Postmark Deadline for Submission of Individual Abstracts

The American Philological Association 292 Logan Hall University of Pennsylvania 249 S. 36th Street Philadelphia, PA 19104-6304

NON-PROFIT ORGAN. U.S. Postage PAID Permit #2563 Philadelphia, PA